
OFFICE	OF	THE	CITY	MANAGER	 	 	 	 												COUNCIL	AGENDA		
	

AGENDA	
  

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
April 25, 2016 

5:30 p.m. 
 

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER 
313 COURT STREET 

THE DALLES, OREGON 
 
 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
2. ROLL CALL OF COUNCIL 
 
3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
4. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
5. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
 

During this portion of the meeting, anyone may speak on any subject which does not later appear on the agenda.  
Five minutes per person will be allowed.  If a response by the City is requested, the speaker will be referred to 
the City Manager for further action.  The issue may appear on a future meeting agenda for City Council 
consideration. 

 
6. CITY MANAGER REPORT 
 
7. CITY ATTORNEY REPORT     
 
8. CITY COUNCIL REPORTS 
 
9. CONSENT AGENDA   
 

Items of a routine and non-controversial nature are placed on the Consent Agenda to allow the City Council to 
spend its time and energy on the important items and issues.  Any Councilor may request an item be “pulled” 
from the Consent Agenda and be considered separately.  Items pulled from the Consent Agenda will be placed 
on the Agenda at the end of the “Action Items” section.   

 
A. Approval of April 11, 2016  Regular City Council Meeting Minutes 

 
10. CONTRACT REVIEW BOARD ACTIONS 
 

A. Award Contract No. 2016-003 Housing Needs & Residential Land Needs Assessment 

CITY	OF	THE	DALLES
"By	working	together,	we	will	provide	services	that	enhance	the	vitality	of	The	Dalles"	



 
 
11. ACTION ITEMS 

 
A. Funding Request for Community Concert Series  
 
B. Consideration of a Compensation Package for Exempt Employees for Fiscal Year 

2016-17 
 

C. Authorization to Construct a Portion of East 19th Street Extending East from 
Oakwood Drive 
 

12. ADJOURNMENT 
______________________________________________________________________________ 

This meeting conducted in a handicap accessible room. 
 

Prepared by/ 
Izetta Grossman 
City Clerk       
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C I T Y  o f  T H E  D A L L E S  
313  COURT STREET 

 THE DALLES, OREGON 97058 

__________________________________________________________ 
 

(541) 296-5481 
FAX (541) 296-6906 

 

 

AGENDA STAFF REPORT 

AGENDA LOCATION: Action Item #11-B 

 

MEETING DATE:   May 9, 2016 

 
TO:  Honorable Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Julie Krueger, City Manager 
 
ISSUE: Consideration of a Compensation Package for Exempt Employees for 

Fiscal Year 2016-17. 
 
 
BACKGROUND:  For compensation purposes, the City has four categories of 
employees: 
 

1) Exempt employees (Department Managers, Supervisors, Confidential 
Secretaries, Planning Staff); 

2) Contract employees (City Manager, City Attorney, and Municipal Court 
Judge); 

3) SEIU represented general employees; and 
4) Police association employees. 

 
For the last two categories, the City negotiates a labor contract.  The SEIU employees 
will be in the third year of a three-year contract in FY 2016-17. They are scheduled to 
receive a 2% COLA on July 1, 2016. The City’s insurance premium payment increase 
was capped at 8% in FY 2014-15 for SEIU employees.  
 
The three year Police Association contract is currently being negotiated and expires June 
30.  The City’s insurance premium payment increase is capped at 8% for the Police 
Association employees as well. 
 
The City has three contract employees; City Attorney, City Manager, and Municipal 
Court Judge.  The City Council annually considers a COLA and/or salary adjustment for 
these three after their annual evaluations.  Evaluations are being scheduled for May.    
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The City is currently paying 85% dependent insurance pick up for all benefit-eligible 
employees, including the City Manager and City Attorney.   
 
Annually, the City Council also considers cost of living adjustment (COLA) or other 
salary adjustments for exempt employees.  The exempt group has typically lagged behind 
salaries in comparable cities.  In FY 2014-15 this group received a 2% COLA on July 1, 
2014.  In FY 2015-16, no cost of living increase was approved.  Many positions in this 
group continue to fall behind in salary.  During the current fiscal year, the City Council 
did approve salary corrections for the Police Sergeant and Captain classifications.  Below 
is a table showing a recent salary comparison with comparable cities. 
 

 
 
The annual Consumer Price Index (CPI) increase for 2014 was 1.7%.   The SEIU and 
Police Association positions received a 2% increase, while the Exempt positions did not 
receive a COLA.  As stated above, subsequently the Police Captain and Police Sergeants 
received an adjustment to their ranges on the Exempt wage table, retroactive to July 1, 
2015. 
 
The annual Consumer Price Index (CPI) increase for 2015 was 0.7%.  The SEIU 
positions will receive a 2% increase.  The Police Association contract is the negotiations, 
so the amount of increase for those positions is not known at this time. 
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Insurance Cost Share:  The City Council expressed a desire to have the employees pick 
up more of the insurance cost.  The exempt positions follow the 8% maximum increase of 
the City contribution toward the cost of monthly insurance premiums given to the SEUI 
and Police Association employees.   
 
We are hoping to add an additional plan this year which would have a higher deductible 
and lower premium and begin to allow all employees to choose an option.  We don’t have 
our proposed rates for the upcoming year, so it is unknown how much more than the 8% 
cap would be passed on to the employees.   
 
BUDGET IMPLICATIONS:  The proposed budget has been prepared with a 2% 
COLA for all employees and an 8% increase in insurance premiums 
 
RECOMMENDATION:   
 
We have identified three alternatives for addressing the COLA for exempt employees. 
 

1. Staff recommendation:  A 2% COLA on July 1, 2016.  This amount is the amount 
in the SEIU and Police Association contracts. 
 

2. 3% on July 1, 2016.  This option would begin to help offset the lack of an 
adjustment last year.  A 3% COLA would increase the proposed budget by 
$31,256 ( $20,373 in General Fund, $1,478 in Library, $1,841 in Street, $4,601 in 
Water and $2,963 in Wastewater).   

 
3. Approve some other COLA increase for exempt employees in fiscal year 2016-

17. 
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C I T Y  o f  T H E  D A L L E S  
313  COURT STREET 

THE DALLES, OREGON 97058 

__________________________________________________________ 
 

(541) 296-5481 
FAX (541) 296-6906 

 

 
 

AGENDA STAFF REPORT 
 

AGENDA LOCATION: Action Item #11-C  
 
 
MEETING DATE:  April 25, 2016 

 
TO:   Honorable Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM:  Dave Anderson, Public Works Director 
 
ISSUE:     Authorization to construct a portion of East 19th Street extending 

east from Oakwood Drive 
 

BACKGROUND:   On February 22, 2016 City Council held a discussion about a 
request from Jeff and Jill Kienlen seeking a “refund” of monies originally paid for the 
construction of half-street improvements on East 19th Street adjacent to their home at 
1910 Golden Way.  A copy of the staff report prepared by City Attorney Gene Parker 
from that meeting is attached.  After that discussion, Council referred the issue back to 
the City Attorney for further review. 
 
Some of the key issues raised in the February 22nd discussion were: 

 As a condition of approval for the Sunridge Estates Subdivision, $45,456.37 was 
deposited with the City in 2006 to fund half-street improvements on East 19th 
Street along Lots 11, 12 and 13. 

 The Kienlens have since purchased Lot 11.  They have indicated that it was their 
understanding that, at the time they purchased their property, about one third of 
the amount that had been deposited with the City (which would be approximately 
$15,000) for public improvements on East 19th Street was included in the sale 
price for their property. They believe that, due to the adoption of Resolution No. 
15-017 which revised the obligations of property owners developing single lots, 
they are entitled to a “refund” of those monies and would only be responsible for 
construction of sidewalks rather than half-street improvements. 

 Mr. Kienlen stated that there was a document signed by former City Manager 
Nolan Young signing off on the improvements as complete and stating that the 
previous agreement was null and void. 
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The City Attorney has researched the issues raised. Attached to this report are copies of 
the original 2001 agreement related to the Sunridge Estates Subdivision which was 
superseded by agreements from 2006 and 2008 (copies of which were provided with the 
Staff Report for the February 22nd discussion), and the 2009 document signed by Nolan 
Young to which Mr. Kienlen referred.  Based upon his review, the City Attorney 
provided the following opinions: 
 

“I have done some further review of the documents related to Jeff Kienlen’s 
property, and the various agreements that were negotiated concerning the funds 
that were deposited with the City to pay for the costs of half-street improvements 
along East 19th Street, for the three lots that were part of the Sunridge Estates 
Subdivision.  On February 6, 2008, the City entered into an agreement with Kay 
Tenold, one of the original applicants for the subdivision, and Kenneth Corbett 
and Jerry Olson who had purchased Lots 12 and 13 from Ms. Tenold.   This 
agreement provided that in exchange for the City endorsing the cashier’s check 
which had been deposited with the City in the amount of $45,456.37, the City 
would use these funds to proceed with the installation of the full-half street 
improvements.  The agreement also included the following language:  “Owners 
and Subdivider are hereby released from the obligations for installing said listed 
improvements”. 

 
“The Kienlens purchased Lot 11 from Mr. Corbett in December, 2006.  The 2008 
agreement provided that its terms would be binding upon the City, the Subdivider, 
and the Owners, and their respective heirs, assigns or successors in interest.  The 
Kienlens would be considered to be a “successor in interest” to Mr. Corbett.  If a 
court were called upon to determine the intent of the language in the 2008 
agreement related to the installation of the full street improvements, it is my 
opinion that the Court would determine that the parties contemplated that the City 
would proceed with construction of the improvements, and that the subdivider and 
the owners of the property had been released from their obligations.  As a 
successor in interest to the agreement, the Kienlens would be in a position where 
they could pursue a legal remedy known as “specific performance” to require the 
City to proceed with the installation of the improvements.   

 
“The Kienlens should have been included as a party to the 2008 agreement, since 
they were the actual owners of Lot 11 in 2008, and it was an error to not include 
them.  As Jeff pointed out at the City Council meeting, a document was prepared 
which Nolan signed on July 2009 indicating that the improvements had been 
constructed, and that Lots 11, 12, and 13 were released from any obligations 
concerning the installation of the improvements.  This document was never 
recorded, but it also should not have been signed by Nolan. 

 
“My thinking at this point is to advise the Council as to the likely interpretation of 
the 2008 agreement, and that it puts the City in the position of either doing the 
improvements, or refunding the money which was paid.” 
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In a subsequent memo, the City Attorney expanded further on his opinions related to the 
request: 
 

“I was recently provided with a letter from John Geiger indicating that they had 
loaned the sum of $45,456.37 to Kay Tenold which was intended to satisfy the 
obligation to pay for the half-street improvements for the three lots adjacent to 
East 19th Street in the Sunridge Estates Subdivision, and that this amount had 
been repaid on behalf of Mrs. Tenold.  I understand that Jeff Kienlen is claiming 
that he paid an additional $15,000 as part of his purchase price for his property’s 
share of the obligation for the assessments.  It appears we now have competing 
claims for the return of the $45,456.37. 

 
“I am considering recommending to the Council that they direct staff to proceed 
with the construction of the half-street improvements on the portion of East 19th 
Street which fronts the three properties, including Jeff Kienlen’s property.  The 
2008 agreement signed by Mrs. Tenold and the owners of the property indicated 
the payment of the sum of $45,456.37 was intended to release Mrs. Tenold and 
the property owners from their obligations to install the half-street 
improvements.  In light of this provision, I was considering recommending that 
the City incur the cost for these improvements, and that none of the costs of the 
improvements be imposed upon Mrs. Tenold or the owners of the three 
properties.” 

 
Staff concurs with the City Attorney’s views on this matter – the best solution is to 
construct the improvements on East 19th Street adjacent to Lots 11, 12 and 13.  Staff 
believes that the following factors support the recommendation. 

 The funds deposited with the City for the half-street improvements on East 19th 
Street adjacent to Lots 11, 12 and 13 have not been spent and are dedicated for 
this purpose only in Fund 36, the Special Assessments Fund. 

 No monies were received by the City from the Kienlens.  If monies were to be 
refunded, lacking any further documentation, it appears they would have to be 
paid to the Tenolds on whose behalf the monies were deposited with the City. 

 The property owned by the Kienlens was developed as part of a subdivision in 
compliance with requirements in place at the time of development.  All those 
same requirements still exist today for subdivisions and were not amended by 
Resolution No. 15-017. 

 The agreement identifying the requirement to pay for half-street improvements 
clearly indicate that the terms of the agreement apply to any “successors in 
interest”; the Kienlens are “successors in interest”. 

 The 2009 document signed by Nolan Young was written within the context of the 
obligations of the developer and subsequent property owners having been met 
through the deposit of $45,456.37 with the City; there is no mention in that 
document of refunding the deposit. 

 The engineering design for the short extension of East 19th Street from Oakwood 
Drive east along Lots 11, 12 and 13 was done is 2006 and is still valid.  The 
updated cost estimate to construct the improvements is $150,373.30.  Since this is 
a project that would increase the capacity of the transportation system, 
Transportation SDCs ($104,916.93) could be used to fund the balance of the 
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project beyond the pre-paid assessment.  The 2015/16 budget identifies $662,663 
in Fund 13 as Transportation SDCs available for capacity-enhancing projects.  

 
BUDGET IMPLICATIONS:   If this short section of East 19th Street, about 285 feet, is 
to be constructed, $45,4546.37 that was deposited with the City to construct these 
improvements will be spent from Fund 36 and $104,916.93 in Transportation SDCs will 
be spent from Fund 13.  There are adequate funds budgeted for the project. 
 
If the pre-paid assessment is to be refunded to Mrs. Tenold, $45,456.37 will be spent 
from Fund 36.   
 
COUNCIL ALTERNATIVES: 

1. Staff Recommendation: Direct staff to proceed with the public improvements 
to East 19th Street along Lots 11, 12 and 13 of the Sunridge Estates 
Subdivision using pre-paid assessment funds and Transportation SDCs. 
 

2. Postpone a decision until the Transportation System Plan update is completed and 
see if a future extension of East 19th Street from Oakwood Drive to Thompson 
Street remains as a planned project, then resume the discussion regarding the 
Kienlen’s request. 
 

3. Direct Staff to refund $45,456.37 to Kay Tenold. 
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